MARCH TOWN COUNCIL.

Minutes of the Meeting of March Town Council held on 8th April 2013 in The Skoulding Suite at March Town Hall commencing at 7.15pm.

Present
Councillor
J French

Town Mayor





A Pugh

Deputy Town Mayor


Councillors
MJ Cornwell

ML George


  BM Keane

CC Owen
 

    GD Philpott

MW Purser
  

 TEW Quince         



Cambs County Councillors

J Clark





F Yeulett



Town Clerk



C Lemmon



Assistant Town Clerk


GSD Wilkinson




Police




PCSO Dawn Rae


Public




0
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Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillors Count, Shermer & Skoulding.
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Police Update
PCSO Dawn Rae reported as follows:

a) Provided an outline of Chief Inspector Mike Winters annual statement which highlighted that, over the past year, the Fenland Police Force had performed exceptionally well with:


i)
1,100 less crimes, which equated to a fall of 19%.


ii)
 A 35% detection rate.

iii) 
Special constabulary numbers rising.

b) Provided an update on crimes committed during March 2013:


i)
Two dwelling burglaries.


ii)
Three vehicle thefts.

iii) Six bicycle thefts – all detected.

iv) Sixteen cases of shop-lifting – all detected.

v) There had been a fall in crime of 21% compared with March 2012.

c) Scrambler-bike & quad-bike nuisance and parking issues at Tennison Lodge were also highlighted.
A general discussion ensued including the continuing problem of speeding in Hostmoor.
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Minutes of Meetings

The following Minutes were agreed and signed by the Mayor: 

Main Council Meeting of 4th March 2013.

Planning Sub-Committee Meeting of 18th March 2013.

Christmas Lights Working Party Meeting of 18th March 2013.
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Matters Arising

Re Main Council Meeting of 4th March 2013:

Minute 149d):
It has been reported by Councillor Yeulett, following discussions with Matt Pickering, that the re-marking of the yellow lines in Broad Street will take place in conjunction with the re-siting of the taxi ranks and bus stops.

Minute 152/140/130/119/105/97/85/75/65:
The March Town Council website went live week commencing 18th March 2013.

Minute 152/140/130/119/111:
Councillor Yeulett collected details of the Street Scene complaints from the Clerk on 5th March 2013. In consequence, it was agreed that FDC Officers were prepared to meet some March Town Councillors to exchange views and ascertain the best route forward. 


Subsequently, the Mayor and Councillor Owen met with Councillor Murphy, Richard Cassidy and Mark Mathews on 27th March 2013.

It was noted that good progress had been made and the monthly Street Scene Report had resumed. 

Minute 155:
Since a decision had been deferred at the last meeting, the question as to whether to retain the Town Crier was again raised.

Councillor Keane left the room for the duration of these discussions.


Following a general discussion regarding the benefits, or otherwise, of a Town Crier, it was proposed by Councillor Pugh and seconded by Councillor Purser that the appointment should be retained until the end of the current administration in May 2015. This was duly passed unanimously. 
Minute 159:
The Clerk e-mailed Councillor Jolley on 5th March 2013 to request his attendance at the 8th April 2013 Main Council Meeting.


A response received the same day stated that Councillor Jolley was unavailable on that date, and it was subsequently ascertained that all responses to the Consultation Document must be made by 23rd March 2013. In consequence, the Clerk e-mailed all Councillors on 11th March 2013 requesting that they responded individually to such consultation to ensure that their views were taken into consideration.
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Planning Applications

Because of their positions on the Fenland District Council Planning and Development Committee and their commitment to Paragraph 28 of the Fenland District Council Code of Conduct, Councillors Cornwell, Keane and Quince declared personal interests and took no part in the discussions relating to planning matters.

It was also noted that due to his involvement in the building industry, Councillor Purser would not take part in any discussions relating to planning issues.
Councillor Cornwell left the room for the entirety of this agenda item.
It was agreed that no additional planning applications would be discussed.

Application


Name and address of applicant, details of application,

Number
and recommendation of March Town Council.

F/YR13/0169/F
JD Weatherspoon PLC, Wetherspoon House, Reeds Crescent, Watford.


Change of use of land to form extension of external garden area to existing Public House involving removal of first-floor of buildings to rear. 

Land West Of The Hippodrome, Dartford, Road March. Received: 22 March 2013.


Consultation Date: 18 March 2013.

Recommend approval.
F/YR13/0174/F
Mr G Lord, The Buffs, 5 Robingoodfellows Lane, March.


Change of use of first floor function room to 2-bed flat. 

S/a.
Received: 22 March 2013.


Consultation Date: 20 March 2013.

Recommend approval.
F/YR13/0175/RM
Roddons Housing Association, Beacon House, 23 Hostmoor Avenue, March.


Erection of 60 dwellings comprising of 9 x 3-storey 1-bed and 9 x 3-storey 2-bed flats, 1 x single storey 2-bed, 19 x 2-storey 2-bed and 22 x 2-storey 3-bed dwellings with associated sheds, bin/cycle stores, parking and landscaping.

Land South Of Elliott Road And East Of Fishermans Drive, Elliott Road, March.

Received 18 March 2013.


Consultation Date: 21 March 2013.


Recommend approval subject to satisfactory drainage and suitable enhancement of local play area.
F/YR13/0176/RM
Mr D Mason, 42 Elwyndene Road, March.


Erection of 2 x 2-storey 4-bed and 1 x 2-storey 2-bed dwellings (Reserved Matters to Outline Planning Permission F/YR07/0386/O and F/YR10/0263/EXTIME)

125 Burrowmoor Road, March.

Received 26 March 2013.


Consultation Date: 21 March 2013.


Recommend approval.
F/YR13/0177/F
Mr A Moilanverdiev.


Change of use from office to hot food takeaway. 

48 Dartford Road, March.
Received: 26 March 2013.


Consultation Date: 21 March 2013.

Recommend refusal. Inappropriate site for this usage taking into account parking, traffic lights and road layout.
F/YR13/0178/F
Mr & Mrs G Barker, 5 Kingsley Street, March.


Erection of a two-storey rear extension to existing dwelling.

S/a.
Received: 26 March 2013.


Consultation Date: 21 March 2013.

Recommend approval.
F/YR13/0184/F
Mr & Mrs T Furness, 55 Gaul Road, March.


Erection of a 2-storey side and rear extension to existing dwelling.

S/a.
Received: 3 April 2013.


Consultation Date: 25 March 2013.

Recommend approval.
F/YR13/0189/A
Mr Jeffrey Poonawal, Charlewood House, The Runway, South Ruislip, Middlesex.


Display of 6 x internally illuminated fascia signs, 1 x internally illuminated portico sign and 1 x vinyl sign. 

Land North Of 301 Wisbech Road, Westry.

Received: 3 April 2013.


Consultation Date: 2 April 2013.

Since she lives adjacent to the application site, Councillor French declared a prejudicial interest and left the room whilst this application was being discussed.


Councillor Pugh took the chair for this one planning application only.


Recommend approval.
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Speed Reduction in Wimblington Road, March
Councillor French updated Councillors on progress / discussions to date as follows:
a) A public meeting had been held with local residents to ascertain their views.
b) In general, the public would like to see the 60mph limit reduced to 40mph and the 40mph limit reduced to 30mph.
c) A second public meeting has been called for 15th April 2013.
The following points were raised:

a) The police would not oppose the public’s views, but felt that a Speedwatch team for that area would have to be established for maximum impact.

b) Reducing the 40mph limit to 30mph would automatically allow cars to park on the road at night without lights.

c) Improved street lighting in Wimblington Road was deemed essential.

d) Speed reduction in this area is included in the March Town Transport Strategy, and it was hoped that this would be adopted by Cambridgeshire County Council around July 2013.

e) Once included in the MTTS, it was hoped that the financial impact on March Town Council would be reduced.
Following lengthy discussions, the following agreements were reached:

a) At this point in time, it was difficult to justify the dropping of the speed limit from 60mph to 40mph. However, it was felt that this would eventually be achieved when further development took place in this area.

b) March Town Council supported the 40mph limit being reduced to 30mph after the improved street lighting had been installed. This was proposed by Councillor Owen, seconded by Councillor Cornwell, and passed by a majority decision.
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City Road Lorry Park
Councillor French updated Councillors on discussions she had held with the Police concerning the City Road Lorry Park, and suggested that there were strong grounds to recommend its closure and have it replaced with car parking.
During discussions, the following points were raised:

a) The Darthill Road Car Park is almost certain to close at the end of the year.

b) Once the Darthill Road Car Park does close, car parking facilities within the town will become stretched.

c) Lorries have great difficulty in accessing the City Road Lorry Park.

d) No other town in Fenland has a dedicated Lorry Park.

e) Consideration could be given to just allowing overnight parking for lorries.

f) A lack of dedicated car parking spaces within town could seriously impact on the financial viability of town centre shops.

It was agreed that the Clerk should write to the Leader of Fenland District Council, Councillor Alan Melton, requesting that FDC consult on the following points:

a) The feasibility of limiting the time that lorries are allowed to park on the City Road Car Park.

b) The future car parking strategy for March, taking into account that the Darthill Road Car Park is likely to close by the year end.  
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Request for Sponsorship from Freya Malloy
Councillor French detailed the request that she had received from the World Karate and Kickboxing Council asking for sponsorship to support Freya Malloy’s attendance at the forthcoming WKC World Championships in Italy between 14th and 20th October 2013. It was noted that Freya did live in March, and would also be attending an international tournament in Ireland in May 2013.
Following discussions, it was proposed by Councillor Owen and seconded by Councillor Purser, with all in favour, that £250 be awarded to Freya Malloy.
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Annual Assembly – 22nd April 2013
Councillors were reminded that the Annual Assembly is due to take place on 22nd April 2013, and were requested to arrive by 7pm with their robes for the annual Council photograph.
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Schedule of Accounts

The Schedule of Accounts, as circulated, was agreed. 

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.25pm

Councillor A Pugh    ………………………………………..    13th May 2013.

Mayor of March.
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